
 NDSU Loss Control Committee 
 

Minutes – Approved 10/17/2012 
 
 
Date: July 18, 2012, 10:00 a.m. 
 
Place: Mandan Room, Memorial Union 
 

1. Call to order and attendance 
 

The meeting was called to order at 10:00 a.m. by Jolean Pederson, Chair 
 

Voting Members Present: 
Jolean Pederson (Chair), Jennifer Baker, Vance Gerchak (alternate for Theresa Semmens), Kevin 
Matheson, Mike Ellingson, Tricia Johnson (alternate for Colette Erickson) William Vandal, Kristi 
Breiland, Steve Bergeson (alternate for Laura McDaniel), Michael Harwood, Michael Kangas, Chris 
Wilson and Matthew Hammer, Deborah Maertens (alternate for Lois Christianson) 

 
Voting Members Absent: 
Josh Hemingway, Stacey Winter, Melissa Lamp 

 
Ex-Officio Members Present: 
Gina Haugen (alternate for Bruce Bollinger), Mike Borr, Tammy Aronson 

 
Ex-Officio Members Absent: 
Ted Jirik 

 
2. Introduction of visitors 
Chris Wilson is the new General Counsel for North Dakota State University.  The committee 
members introduced themselves to Chris Wilson. 
 
3. Review and approval of April 28, 2012 minutes 
Jolean Pederson asked for changes and/or corrections to the minutes of April 18, 2012.  Mike 
Ellingson moved to approve the minutes as submitted.  Kevin Matheson seconded the motion. 
Motion carried. 
 
Review of unfinished business 
 

 Standing Committee Reports 
 
Forestry – Michael Kangas informed the committee of the tragic event at one of the Forest Service 
campsites over the 4th of July weekend. Two children were killed by a drunk driver when the vehicle 
he was driving struck the tent where the children were sleeping at 1:00 a.m. on Sunday July 1.   
 
Michael expressed how this tragedy affected Forest Service staff and his personal sadness for the loss 
of the two children. The incident remains under investigation and charges are pending for the driver of 
the vehicle.  Michael thanked Jolean Pederson and Jennifer Baker for their assistance in reporting the 
incident to Risk Management.  Jolean Pederson commended the way the Forest Service handled this 
difficult incident and for all their good work. 
  

  



Agriculture – Kevin Matheson reported that Phase 3 of the Greenhouse has started.  Once completed 
the addition will be a BSL-3 greenhouse.  A security system will be in place at the time of occupancy 
and training with the University Police, Fargo Police, and the Fargo Fire Department will be 
conducted. 
 
Additionally, an Assistant Manager will be hired for the Greenhouse.  The Assistant Manager’s 
duties will include insect control for all greenhouses.   
 
Kevin reported that they have secured some FEMA trailers that were used during the Minot flood.  
These trailers will be located at Experiment Stations in the western part of the state for the purpose of 
housing researchers and visiting employees.  Some of the trailers do have materials that contain 
formaldehyde.  All potential occupants will be informed of the presence of formaldehyde prior to use. 
 
Kevin also mentioned that the pesticide storage area/sprayer cleanout holding tank at the Material 
Handling Facility was found to be full and the Ag was responsible for the clean out.  So far, 
approximately 1,100 gallons of water and pesticides have been pumped out of the tank.   
 
Environmental Health and Safety – Mike Borr thanked Kevin Matheson for pumping out the tank.  
Mike also mentioned that when the tank is close to capacity, an alarm light will flash on to alert users 
that the tank is almost full.   
 
Mike informed the committee that NDSU will have its first Storm Water audit.  The audit is 
scheduled to take place on August 20, 2012.  Mike is working with Facilities Management on the 
audit.   
 
Mike also mentioned that this is the time of year when the hazardous waste audit is typically 
conducted.  The audit has not been scheduled at this time.  NDSU has successfully passed audits the 
past four year.   
 
Mike mentioned to the committee that they probably received information via Listserv on the 
materials Kent Rodgers (Chair of the Laboratory and Chemical Safety Committee) and himself have 
been presenting to departments with laboratories on liability and laboratory safety. There have been 
laboratory accidents at other universities that have resulted in employee and/or student injuries or 
death.  The principal investigator at one university has been legally charged as the responsible person 
for one such accident.  These types of incidents have raised awareness of the principal investigator 
responsibilities for oversight in their laboratories. 
 
University Relations – Steve Bergeson, at the request of committee member Laura McDaniel, 
distributed information on responses to inquiries about North Dakota State University.  The 
information contained in the document, along with other materials, is available on-line at URL:  
http://www.ndsu.edu/vpur/resources/  
 
Steve thanked the committee for their words of support during his recent illness. 
 
Loss Control & RM Bulletin - Jennifer Baker updated the committee on recent activities:  
 
In May, Jennifer and Jolean Pederson met with representatives from the Vocation Rehab Training 
Center regarding individuals that work at NDSU thru their training programs and what to do when 
employee injuries occur.  The meetings went very well.  The Vocational Rehab Training Center 
employees also plan to attend the Dining Service baseline training session on an annual basis. 
 
Jennifer observed two tornado drills—one at Ag Communications and the second was conducted at 
the Wellness Center. 
 



Jennifer conducted baseline training for Facilities Management landscape and grounds crew 
employees.  The ATV Safe Operating Procedure was also discussed and employees signed off on the 
statement of understanding.  Further discussion occurred during baseline training on ATV safety. 
 
She also worked with Distance and Continuing Education regarding timely reporting of faculty that 
work out of the state for greater than 30 days. 
 
Jennifer conducted baseline safety training for Research Park Employees. 
 
Jennifer, as well as other Safety Office staff, attended a safety seminar sponsored by the Tri-State 
Safety Association 
 
Jennifer discussed the April 2012 edition of Risk Quick Tips.  In particular, Jennifer mentioned the 
Administrative Rule 92-01-02-23 Law Enforcement Training section of the newsletter.  Law 
enforcement personnel may have their WSI coverage extended for out-of-state training sessions 
greater than 30 days with prior notification.   The extension may be granted at the sole discretion of 
WSI by written agreement to North Dakota employers for their employees engaged in law 
enforcement training outside the state for a limited period of time, provided the North Dakota 
employer provides documentation that the worker’s compensation system of that state is not 
applicable to the employer.  Information on requesting extended coverage is contained within the 
newsletter. 
 
The committee reviewed the Incident Report and Tort Liability Report information.  Jennifer 
mentioned to the committee that an incident contained in page 3 of the Incident Report will be 
modified to report the incident as an IACUC (animal related) incident.  Jolean Pederson noted that 
incidents involving animals are tracked as IACUC incidents in the event the information is requested 
during an audit. 
 
Insurance and Service Contracts – Stacey Winter was unable to attend the meeting, but did submit 
the following information on recent activities. 
 
The Service Contract (short form) has been updated to allow more room to insert the services the 
contract is being used for.  The prior document was not allowing the entire description to print if 
longer than a couple of lines. 
 
The new Student Health Insurance plan with Blue Cross/Blue Shield is being rolled out by all of the 
universities and will be in place for the start of Fall Semester. 
 
The Purchasing Department is working with Mike Borr on the disposal of transformers that had been 
used by one of NDSU’s academic departments. 
 
Personal Safety and Security – Bill Vandal informed the committee that Tasers have been ordered 
and are expected to be in place for use by the coming Fall Semester.  Two officers have attended 
‘train the trainer’ training and will be instructing other University Police Officers on use of the Tasers.  
The Police General Order is in the process of being rewritten for the new equipment.   
 
The Police Department is in the process of interviewing for an opening.  Fifteen individuals will be 
interviewed  for the current open position.  
 
Bill noted that there was a meeting with NDUS Police Departments held the afternoon of July 17 
regarding changes to the Clery Act.  Three people from the NDSU Police Department attended 
training in St. Louis, MO to learn about the changes.   
 



An introduction to “Active Shooter” training is being created by Police personnel.  The introduction 
and commercially created video will be used to train NDSU students, faculty, and staff and is 
accessible only with a valid user name and password.   
 
Facilities Management – Mike Ellingson reported on the following construction projects.   
 
Research 1 – the precast walls are being set.  Completion of this addition is expected by the fall of 
2013. 
 
The indoor track is expected to be completed by the end of August 2012.   
 
The north addition to Minard Hall is going well and is expected to be completed in December.  The 
1901 addition renovation experienced some delays when it was discovered that the way the roof 
structure was originally placed needed to be reconfigured which resulted in new joists being ordered 
and put in place. The 1901 (south addition) is expected to be ready for occupancy sometime in the fall 
of 2013. 
 
The Memorial Union and T parking lots are being redone.  Due to some setbacks the work on the 
Memorial Union lot is three weeks behind schedule; T Lot is expected to be ready by August. 
 
The Performance Contract, a grant project for replacement of lighting, windows, water lines to 
identified buildings on campus, has a deadline for completion of work of December 2012.  Facilities 
Management expects to be done in October. 
 
The Gate City Auditorium, formerly Stevens Auditorium, work is going well.  The renovation work 
includes the replacement of seating, installation of large screens for instructional purposes, and 
general updating is expected to be done by August 15, 2012.  
 
Albrecht Blvd. is currently closed for the replacement of water lines and the relining of existing sewer 
lines with an anticipated completion date of August 8, 2012. 
 
The Music Education roof work is near completion. 
  
Athletics – No report. 

 
Research Technology - Kristi Breiland reported that the Research Park has completed their annual 
training.  The training sessions included the treatment of hazardous waste, baseline training, training 
on laboratory safety and liability issues, fire extinguisher/evacuation training, and clean room training. 
 
Human Resources – Tricia Johnson reported that the Human Resources/Payroll office is in the 
process of finalizing the end of FY 2011/2012 work.   
 
Tricia also reported that Payroll recently underwent an audit conducted by the State of North Dakota 
regarding segregation of duties.   
 
Human Resources/Payroll is currently conducting second interviews for a new Employee Records 
Technician. 
 
Student Affairs – Michael Harwood informed the committee that USA Wrestling is currently on 
campus.  The participants are being housed in Pavek Hall and Living Learning Center. 
  
Michael also mentioned that Residence Life is getting ready for employee training for the coming Fall 
Semester. 
  



Information Technology – Vance Gerchak reported that starting with the coming Fall Semester the 
IACC will no longer be an open 24/7 building.  Card access has been installed on all exterior doors.  
Timing of the exterior doors will coincide with Help Desk hours.  All students will have automatic 
card access to the building.  Faculty and staff will need to request card access to the building thru their 
departments.   
 
Equity, Diversity, and Global Outreach – Deborah Maertens reported that Equity, Diversity, and 
Global Outreach has implemented a schedule whereby all employees in their division need to 
complete their annual required training by a certain date.  New employees must complete their 
training upon starting work, but must also comply with the departmental schedule as noted above. 
  
The department continues work on Visiting Scholar/Researcher Agreements.   

 
Academics – No report.  
 
University General Counsel – Matt Hammer mentioned the presence of the new General Counsel.  
Chris Wilson stated he is looking forward to working with departments and getting familiar with the 
NDSU campus.   
 
Matt reported that their office is work is continuing on the Minard Hall lawsuit. They have also been 
involved in a couple of personnel issues. 

 
Public Health and Safety - Jolean Pederson reported that the Wellness Program application has been 
completed and submitted.  The Risk Management and Workforce Safety and Insurance discount 
programs have also been submitted. 
 
Jolean has been updating Safe Operating Procedures and conducting ergonomic evaluations. 
 
Jolean informed the committee that the Occupational Health Program (IACUC) currently has 200 
people participating in the program.  As of July 1, 2012 all IACUC (animal health) protocols will not 
be approved unless all participants are in compliance with the Occupational Health Program 
requirements. 
 
The NDUS Loss Control Committee meeting will be held on July 19, 2012.  The meeting will take 
place via telephone. 
 
Jolean indicated she has been working with Kevin Matheson on the FEMA trailers. 
 
Jolean reported that she and Jennifer Baker have been granted access and have been trained to use the 
Image Now program to view scanned DMP notices.   
 
Jolean also has been working with Jennifer Baker on various claims. 
 
Other old business 
None. 
 
5. New Business - 

 
Tammy Aronson - Tammy Aronson reported that 87% of the on-campus fire extinguishers have been 
serviced for the year.  Sixty percent of building shave been inspected for 2012.  Response to reported 
inspection violations has been better.  Tammy thanked Facilities Management for all their work on 
resolving violations.  Inspection reports are available for review in the Safety Office. 
  
Tammy will be conducting fire extinguisher training for Residence Life during their fall training.   



 
Fire drills will be conducted in August for all “A” occupancy buildings. 
  
Two sessions of the Defensive Driving Course will be offered on July 26, 2012 (one morning session, 
and one afternoon session).  Space is still available for either of these sessions. 
 
Due to room scheduling issues, the May Safety Rep meeting was not held.  The next meeting will be 
scheduled for August 2012 with the topic being travel.   
 
The June 2012 issue of the Safety Office newsletter has been posted to the web and is available at 
URL:  http://www.ndsu.edu/fileadmin/policesafety/newsletter/June2012.pdf 
 
6. Future meeting Schedule 

October 17, 2012, 10:00 a.m., Peace Garden Room 
 

7. Adjournment 
Meeting adjourned at 10:58 a.m. 

 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
Stephanie Wegner 
Administrative Assistant 


